

# Sport in Society



Cultures, Commerce, Media, Politics

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: www.tandfonline.com/journals/fcss20

# Getting a head start: the 2032 Olympic Movement through the preferred candidature bid involving Brisbane, Australia

### **Aaron Tham**

**To cite this article:** Aaron Tham (2023) Getting a head start: the 2032 Olympic Movement through the preferred candidature bid involving Brisbane, Australia, Sport in Society, 26:3, 536-552, DOI: 10.1080/17430437.2022.2033222

To link to this article: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/17430437.2022.2033222">https://doi.org/10.1080/17430437.2022.2033222</a>







## Getting a head start: the 2032 Olympic Movement through the preferred candidature bid involving Brisbane, **Australia**

Aaron Tham (1)



School of Business and Creative Industries, University of the Sunshine Coast, Sippy Downs, Australia

#### **ABSTRACT**

The Olympic bidding process prior to 2024 was altered in 2019 to provide greater transparency and reduce unnecessary work related to the preparation for each bid, of which there can only be one host. This paper analyses the process of the 2032 Olympics through the notion of a preferred candidate in Brisbane, Australia. Through a document analysis of five official documents and submissions in the lead up to the IOC announcement of the preferred bid in February 2021, this paper elucidates how the Olympic Movement is shaped and refined to offer a more nuanced perspective of how such a preferred bid could be advantageous in terms of more inclusive legacy outcomes to the IOC, as well as the destination.

#### **KEYWORDS**

Olympic bid: Queensland Olympics; South East Queensland; International Olympic Committee: Olympic legacies

#### Introduction

The Olympics are the epitome of success across many sports (Arnold and Sarkar 2015). Numerous sports feature a range of competitors seeking to win Olympic glory and having the honour of representing one's country on the podium. As such, while there are significant costs and resources needed to host any edition of the Olympic Games, some countries continue to put up compelling bids to become a host country, region, or city, and thereby enjoy the prestige of being part of a few select nations to be part of the Olympics journey (Poast 2007). Amidst this backdrop, Olympic host bidding processes have come under increasing scrutiny, where allegations of nepotism and vote buying cast light on the transparency and fairness in awarding successful bids (Dodds 2016; Mason, Thibault, and Misener 2006).

The International Olympic Committee (IOC) then sought to broke with tradition for the bidding process in 2017 when they decided that rather than having only one winner for each round, they radically awarded two quality bids in the form of Paris and Los Angeles to host the 2024 and 2028 Summer Olympics respectively (Grohmann 2017). Subsequently, the bid process was tweaked so that they would work with a preferred candidate, which Brisbane, Australia was selected to be the frontrunner to host the 2032 edition of the Summer Olympics (Westcott and De la Fuente 2021). This was the first time a preferred candidate option has been utilized, and if the city (and region) demonstrates its ability via a comprehensive report by the end of 2021, it would be awarded the hosting rights, and thereby have the longest lead time of any host city to prepare for the Games. However, very little is known about the effect of a preferred candidate in the context of the Olympic movement, since this is the first time it has been introduced. Given the novelty of this approach, the research question of interest is:

What advantages accrue to a preferred candidate in terms of shaping the Olympic movement, especially in an Asia Pacific context?

## Mega-event planning, the Olympic bidding process and the 2032 games

Mega-events refer to large-scale occurrences of any event that requires considerable planning and preparation to ensure that desired goals are met (Muller 2015a). Due to the sheer scale and complexity of mega-events such as the Olympics, there is a heightened level of coordination and inter-relatedness required of stakeholders working across different roles and functions concurrently (Gaffney 2013). Correspondingly, mega-event planning is akin to managing a large-scale project with numerous moving parts. As such, mega-event planning starts by conceptualising the event and its different aspects in a documented form to provide some tangible, written narrative so as to get the different stakeholders on board with the essence of what the event entails (Kassens-Noor 2016). To a mega-event like the Olympics, this first comprehensive document arguably exists in the form of an Olympic bid (Hautbois, Parent, and Seguin 2012; Hiller 2000; Strittmatter 2016).

An Olympic bid therefore epitomises the utopia outcomes desired by organisers and what the mega-event will mean for its communities (Kassens-Noor and Lauermann 2017; MacAloon 2016). For this reason, numerous studies have examined Olympic bids to investigate the legitimacy of such bids towards the city's long term outcomes, how stakeholder groups have supported or resisted the hosting of the Games, and wider political agenda associated with hosting intentions (Carey, Mason and Misener 2011; Law 2004; Swart and Bob 2004). Likewise, there is also a body of literature surrounding how successful bids have been awarded (see for instance Haugen 2005; Maennig and Vierhaus 2017; Persson 2002), and others who have painted a more nuanced picture explaining plausible reasons for the lack of success (Bandyopadhyay 2014; Leopkey, Salisbury, and Tinaz 2021). All the same, an Olympic bid is an important milestone in terms of urban and sporting affairs, because it then sets the scene for subsequent actions and plans to be developed or abandoned (Alberts 2009; Oliver 2011; van Dijk and Weitkamp 2014). As such, there is significant campaigning to get all stakeholders on board to endorse a destination's Olympic bid. Some organisers allude to the city's track record of hosting successful sporting or other megaevents, and thereby galvanising the community to throw their support behind the bid (see for instance Hu and Henry 2016; Mackay 2012; Schnitzer et al. 2019).

To the IOC, Summer Olympics venues are rotated across continents so that the Games feature in different regions, allowing for the wider reach and sporting legacies to demonstrate its impact around the globe (Kidd 2013). In this space, there remain several candidate cities vying for the ultimate prize to be able to host the edition of the Olympic Games once the bidding window is open. Prior to 2019, each city's bid goes through a few rounds of voting, before the winner is announced as the location that has gathered the most votes among the IOC's national delegations. As such, jostling to be the outright winner from among competing Olympic bids has been mired in controversy. Political factions and allegations of vote-buying and nepotism have surfaced, because the stakes for winning are often tied to election promises and attempts to take the destination to the world stage (Rivenburgh 2002; Strohmayer 2013). Amidst this backdrop, there has been a decrease in willing destinations to enter a bid because numerous past editions have reportedly exceeded the budget, leaving cities in significant debt (Contreras and Corvalan 2014; Scherer 2011).

However, that all changed in 2019 when the IOC moved to alter the bidding process to reduce the costs and times associated with its past approaches, and instead offer a more streamlined mechanism to fast-track quality bids (Morgan 2019). Widely known as Agenda 2020, the importance of the revised bidding process aimed to streamline the timeframes and resources required to host the Games and reduce unnecessary wastage when numerous destinations put together their competitive bids knowing that there was only going to be one outright winner (dos Santos et al. 2021). Correspondingly, Agenda 2020 was devoted to sustainability and legacy outcomes, and aimed at allowing destinations to pre-test and self-evaluate their readiness to host the Games (Brynildsen and Parent 2021). This then led to the announcement of the 2024 and 2028 bids to Paris and Los Angeles, before what is now known as the 'preferential bid' was granted to Brisbane in its 2032 bid. In other words, the Olympic movement has changed from what is a pitched approach by competing bids to more of a mentored approach when the IOC has shortlisted cities as hosts. Such a managed process perhaps offers more guidance and collaborative outcomes to better align the Olympic movement with the interests of a host city. Brisbane 2032 therefore offers a unique context to examine how the Olympic movement is shaped in a preferential candidate landscape as compared to previous Asia Pacific host cities.

## The Olympic Movement within previous Asia Pacific host cities

The Asia Pacific region has played hosts to several of the Olympic games, and more importantly the impending Tokyo 2020 Summer games. Table 1 denotes where the Olympic games (Summer, Winter and Youth editions) have featured within the Asia Pacific continent.

**Table 1.** Olympic Games hosted in Asia Pacific.

Year	Summer Olympics City and Country
1956	Melbourne, Australia (co-hosted with Stockholm, Sweden)
1964	Tokyo, Japan
1988	Seoul, South Korea
2000	Sydney, Australia
2008	Beijing, China
2020 (postponed to 2021)	Tokyo, Japan
Year	Winter Olympics City and Country
1972	Sapporo, Japan
1998	Nagano, Japan
2018	Pyeongchang, South Korea
2022	Beijing, China
Year	Youth Olympics City and Country
2010	Singapore
2014	Nanjing, China

These 12 editions of the Games offer destinations an opportunity to showcase the Olympic movement across their landscapes and communities and have received scholarly attention to unpack unique nuances associated with each context. Nevertheless, there have been several attempts to analyse the opening ceremony of the Olympics, where this is often the first public display of how the destination illustrates its hospitality and creating a welcoming presence to the world (Davison 1997; Housel 2007; Larson and Rivenburgh 1991). Such opening ceremonies are also akin to a (re)presentation of sporting diplomacy, by extending a country's soft power approach to others, and utilizing the Games as a tool for peace and economic prosperity, among other agenda (Chen, Colapinto, and Luo 2012; Lee and Yoon 2017). The Olympic peace movement is arguably best epitomized by a unified Korean peninsula contingent at the 2018 Pyeongchang Winter Olympics, where North and South Korean athletes competed under one banner as a powerful symbolic gesture (Min and Choi 2019).

While there are noble intentions to showcase the Olympic movement in the Asia Pacific (and elsewhere), the previous and upcoming hosts as identified in Table 1 also encountered problems of their own. For instance, violence broke out between Hungarian and Russian water polo players at the Melbourne 1956 Olympics due to the political landscapes that were happening between the two countries (Rinehart 1996). Likewise, the iconic status of the Olympics can be shadowed by wider geo-political agenda, as witnessed in terms of protests against China's human rights records at the 2008 Olympics (Brownell 2012; Gao 2010). Likewise, the 2018 Pyeongchang edition of the Games was also the spark for the ban on Russia competing under its flag for two years at the Olympics due to the number of athletes failing doping tests (Altukhov and Nauright 2018). On a broader scale, the exorbitant costs of hosting the Olympics have also led to some stakeholders showing resistance to potential bids from their countries (Bason and Grix 2018). Evidently, the Olympic movement, while aspirational and noble, has its detractors because of the landscape in which the costly bids are compiled without necessarily having clear legacy outcomes (Searle 2002; Tomlinson 2014).

There are also important parallels to be drawn between the Brisbane 2032 bid and the Sydney 2000 Olympics. Sydney was the first edition of the Games in the new millennium and ushered a new era for the Olympic movement in terms of establishing fresh priorities and guidelines to sustainability and legacies (Briese 2001; Chalkley and Essex 1999; Garcia 2004; Lenskyj 1998; McManus 2004). Yet, these aspirations were not without their setbacks and challenges, especially when endeavouring to reconcile and converge racial and ethnic fault lines prior to the Games (Elder, Pratt, and Ellis 2006). The complexity of the Sydney 2000 bid was at that time there was yet to be a clear, explicit notion of what being Australian was in terms of a national identity, and so the intent of the Games was to showcase and celebrate the diversity, and more pertinently to align the nation with First Nations, or Indigenous persons in light of its troubled past (Berry 2013; Magdalinski 2000). In addition, the Sydney 2000 bid was one of the earliest Games edition that featured the two-stage applicant city/candidate system and led to the professionalisation of the bid consulting sector emerging from the organising committee (Cashman and Harris 2012). This meant that with prior knowledge, the Sydney 2000 bid was a frontrunner in comparison to other potential candidate cities because of its role and influence on shaping the future of the Olympic priorities entering the new millennium (Frawley and Toohey 2009).

## The context of the Brisbane 2032 Olympic bid

This backdrop of the Olympic movement then turns the attention to the new bidding process that shortlists candidature cities into a preferential bid. In the case of the Brisbane 2032 Olympic bid, the IOC announced that the city will be the preferred bid in February 2021, even though there were other competitors such as Indonesia, India, Qatar, and a North/South Korea joint bid (Mark 2021). This caught many of the other cities unaware, with some surprised at the timing of the announcement when the Tokyo Olympics was still battling the COVID-19 pandemic.

However, the seeds for the Brisbane 2032 bid were already sown when historical records point to an unsuccessful Olympic bid in 1992 (Nancarrow 2012). Then, the relative success of the Sydney 2000 Games provided a valuable blueprint to build on a sporting model that is primed on minimizing excessive capital infrastructure, but rather on redevelopment of existing available sporting facilities (Rowe 2012). As such the Brisbane 2032 Olympic bid gathered momentum and led to widespread governmental support to lobby for the Games to return to Australian shores (Holmes 2020).

The inception of the Brisbane 2032 bid fits into the wider Olympic movement evolutions that seek to create a more sustainable, and inclusive landscape for sport. Some of these wider Olympic initiatives include the Agenda 2020, launched in 2014 that consists of 40 recommendations in an attempt to future-proof the Olympic movement and protecting the integrity and values of sport in society (Thorpe and Wheaton 2019). Then, Agenda 2020 + 5 was subsequently launched to leverage on digital capabilities, sustainable development, and resilience in light of the COVID-19 pandemic (Nicoliello 2021). These objectives then lend a valuable vantage point to examine the Brisbane 2032 proposal planned entirely under this new bidding system, and extract points of difference to elucidate how a preferred candidate option may be a more sustainable form of hosting for future editions of the Games, building on the work of Schnitzer and Haizinger (2019).

It must be acknowledged that the Brisbane 2032 bid is not without its critics. Other potential bids contended that they should at least be given an adequate opportunity to present their case before the IOC committee, prior to any potential decision to 'shortlist' candidates (Matthey 2021). In addition, the role of John Coates, President of the Australian Olympic Committee and Vice-Chairman of the IOC who was instrumental in establishing the new bid process may raise concerns as to conflict of interests (Panja 2021). These complexities exist in other mega-events as well (such as the FIFA World Cup), though there is yet to be absolute clarity as to how the Olympic movement should proceed to ensure that full objectivity can be ascertained.

#### Method

Content analysis was used as the method of choice in this research. In this paper, content analysis refers to the use of official documents put together by government agencies and other steering committees that acted as advisory groups in the lead up to the preferred bid announcement in February 2021. The use of content analysis for the Olympics provides a credible and tangible means of assessing strategic intent to the Olympic Movement and has been employed elsewhere in prior studies (Lauermann 2016a). However, other scholars

have often adopted content analysis through the framing of media messages such as in newspaper reports (see for instance Kim, Choi, and Kaplanidou 2015; Zeng, Go, and Kolmer 2011). In contrast, this paper focuses on unpacking the Olympic Movement through bid documentation, which offers a new perspective for content analysis, as evidenced in prior studies (Chu 2016; Kozlowska 2014; Leopkey, Salisbury, and Tinaz 2021; Schnitzer and Haizinger 2019). Then, following the selection process of related documents employed by Schnitzer and Haizinger (2019), the following material formed the basis upon which the analysis was conducted:

- Council of Mayors South East Queensland 2032 SEQ Olympic and Paralympic Games Feasibility Study (February 2019)
- 2. Premier of Queensland Official Visit to Switzerland (September 2019)
- 3. Queensland Government 2032 Olympic and Paralympic Games Value Proposition Assessment Executive Summary (February 2020)
- 4. IOC Feasibility Assessment Olympic Games Brisbane (February 2021)
- 5. Committee for Brisbane-Brisbane 2033: Our Olympics and Paralympics Legacies (March 2021)

Importantly, these five documents lent independent stakeholder perceptions and evaluations of the Brisbane 2032 bid, thereby offering a triangulation approach to content analysis, and a mechanism to reduce subjectivity, bias and enhance overall validity and reliability of the project, as suggested by other scholars (Bason and Grix 2018). Collectively, these five documents provide a rich base of contents to examine the intricacies of the Olympic Movement within a preferred candidature bid and offers a starting point to address the research questions of interest.

## Findings and discussion

The findings are structured based on the work of Schnitzer and Haizinger (2019), where the relevant documents are evaluated against the Olympic Movement into six broad categories:

- Shape the bidding process as an invitation
- Evaluate bid cities by assessing key opportunities and risks
- Reduce the cost of bidding
- Include sustainability in all aspects of the Olympic Games
- Reduce the cost and reinforce the flexibility of Olympic Games management
- Maximize synergies with Olympic Movement stakeholders

The intention is to map the Brisbane 2032 relevant documents to the Olympic Movement in these categories, so as to excavate what areas are prioritized, and other areas of improvement. The summarized findings of the six above-mentioned categories from analysing the documents are presented in Table 2. These will then be separately discussed in the subsequent sections

	Council of Mayors South East Queensland–2032 SEQ Olympic and Paralympic Games Feasibility Study	Premier of Queensland Official Visit to Switzerland	Queensland Government 2032 Olympic and Paralympic Games Value Proposition Assessment Executive Summary	Committee for Brisbane—Brisbane—IOC Feasibility Assessment—Olympic 2033: Our Olympics and Games Brisbane Paralympics Legacies	Committee for Brisbane–Brisbane 2033: Our Olympics and Paralympics Legacies
Shape the bidding process as an invitation	Assumes that the Games can be hosted in the region	Occurs at a stage where the region is shaped as a favorite to host the Games	Considers the scenario that a bid will occur for the 2032 Games	Explains the circumstances leading to the invitation to bid	Treats the 2032 Games as an awarded bid
Evaluate bid cities by assessing key opportunities and risks	Considers the opportunities and risks associated with hosting the Games in the region	Acknowledges that any full bid must contain the opportunities and challenges	Focuses in its entirety on the scenario of hosting the Games in the region	Undertakes a criterion-based assessment of the opportunities and risks of hosting the 2032 Games in Brisbane Asserts that a mid-size sponsorship market could be a potential challenge to hosting the Games	Emphasizes the capabilities of the region to host the Games
Reduce the cost of bidding	Identifies the streamlined process associated with the new bid format and timelines	Alludes to the Agenda 2020 and New Norm as frameworks to reduce operating Games' costs	Claims that the Games will be held at net zero costs to the hosts, and instead leveraging on existing infrastructure, as well as temporary facilities	Recommends the use of existing facilities, especially those in other regions to reduce/eliminate the upfront costs of construction	Promotes a cost effective public transport system that caters to event connectivity
Include sustainability in all aspects of the Olympic Games	Include sustainability Focuses on transport and mobilities in all aspects of issues as a key agenda the Olympic Other priorities include repurposing Games Games accommodation for affordable housing futures, and inculcating green building design and planning	Reiterates that any bid must align with the sustainability initiatives of the Games	Adheres to the sustainability mantra of the Games such as Agenda 2020 and the New Norm, including positive outcomes from hosting the Commonwealth Games 2018 Emphasizes food security, housing affordability, and job creation as sustainable outcomes	Augments economic (jobs, tourism growth and trade exports), socio-cultural (housing, health and wellbeing, and event activation), and environmental positive impacts (becoming a benchmark for future Olympics)	Amplifies the importance of alignment to First Nations' cultures Promotes the prospect of the first carbon neutral Games
Reduce the cost and reinforce the flexibility of Olympic Games management	Estimates the direct financial costs at A\$400 million (approximately USD\$300 million) to host the Games Explores options for temporary venues that can be collapsed and reused elsewhere Investigates the use of ridersharing/ shared mobility transport options Uses of Airbnb to supplement accommodation requirements	No mention in document	Decentralizes the hosting of Games to a range of destinations, and as such facilitating a wider multiplier effect	Duplicates existing resources such as the Gold Coast Satellite Village as a potential Games Village following the practices of the Commonwealth Games 2018, as well as other regions such as the Sunshine Coast	Devotes attention to both Olympic and Paralympic access to existing Games infrastructure
Maximize synergies with Olympic Movement stakeholders	Collaborates with other sporting associations and venues to utilize infrastructure Integrates media providers' requirements at a centralized media centre Consolidates energy guidelines through a Games Energy Council	No mention in document	Dialogues with various stakeholders on Fosters dialogues with Airbnb to an ongoing basis to rally support for create additional the Games  Expands capacity needed for put transport and connectivity to Games venues	Fosters dialogues with Airbnb to create additional accommodation inventory Expands capacity needed for public transport and connectivity to the Games venues	Works across a diverse range of stakeholders in a quadruple helix model

#### Shape the bidding process as an invitation

With the exception of the IOC feasibility assessment (Document 4), the remaining four documents made the assumption that the Games would be hosted in the Brisbane region and set out to make their own business case on how this could be brought to fruition. This was particularly evident in Documents 2 and 3, which alluded to the advantageous position that the region enjoyed in terms of the new Olympic agenda and how these could be realistically achieved in 2032. Across the five documents analyzed for the purpose of this study, there were repeated claims made about how Brisbane could offer a cost neutral Olympic Games through the IOC funding and other revenue streams. Hence, even though the Games are suggested to cost in the region of A\$4.5 billion, there is widespread optimism that the 2032 edition of the Games can justify the hosting of the sporting highlight in Brisbane. Importantly, these analyses are aligned to the essence of the IOC reforms, that seek to make the hosting of the Games more affordable and sustainable in the long term. The tenet of the Brisbane 2032 bid is on upgrading of infrastructure, where few sporting stadiums will need to be constructed. The IOC Feasibility Assessment (Document 4) also highlights the strong economic stability of Brisbane and Australia as a country as a safe indicator that the Olympic Games are positioned in a region that can be delivered successfully in a sports-centric community. Collectively, these documents reveal how the new Olympic movement reforms to solicit invitations to bid can quickly collate the relevant stakeholders to mount a strong business case to host the Games, and put in place the necessary dialogues, objectives and timelines in order to deliver a centralised approach to bringing outcomes to fruition, as advocated elsewhere (Shimizu 2014). Importantly, these aspirations and stretch targets need to come under a centralized unit, which has been added to current ministerial portfolios in the Queensland Government (Hevisi 2021).

#### Evaluate bid cities by assessing key opportunities and risks

The five documents covered a range of opportunities and risks for the region in hosting the 2032 edition of the summer Olympics. Document 4 in particular undertook a comprehensive criterion-based assessment of the region, and ascertained that for political, economic, social and environmental reasons, Brisbane is in an extremely strong position to host the 2032 Games. This was supported elsewhere in the four other documents that emphasized Brisbane's track record in hosting mega-, and sporting events in recent times, such as the 2018 Commonwealth Games. The availability of existing infrastructure and venues provide a valuable inventory of facilities needed for the scale of the 2032 Brisbane games that can be dispersed across different regions outside of the capital city in Queensland. These venues tap into the already entrenched sporting landscapes that the state enjoys. Such a dispersed model of the competition ensured that athletes, spectators, and other stakeholders could reach out to different communities over the course of the event, thereby extending the multiplier effect. As such, the Olympic Movement goes beyond just the journey of the Olympic torch prior to the Games, but also manifests into sporting legacies that extend to different levels of professional, or grassroot competitions. As compared to previous editions of the Olympic Games, the 2032 Brisbane bid appears to be the most diverse across its network of proposed venues, and ably served by new transportation hubs such as the new runways in Brisbane and the Sunshine Coast (which is slated to host a few

events) as well as current public transport developments such as the Cross River Rail and the Brisbane Metro. Other opportunities that have emerged in the past few months include the potential for Brisbane to launch into electric air taxis, thereby supporting the 2032 Games with additional options for transport and Games connectivity (Moore 2021). This ensures that the Olympic Movement can be activated over a wider spread of communities and demonstrate favourable impacts to address the criticisms levels at urban-centric Olympic hosts of previous years (Baade and Matheson 2016; Kavetsos and Szymanski 2009; Wood and Meng 2020).

## Reduce the cost of bidding

As Olympic hosting costs continue to confront any bidders for the Games, the documents paint a comprehensive perspective of how the 2032 edition could reduce its financial costs that put additional pressures on governments and other stakeholders. In this space, Document 1 reminds a key stakeholder group – Mayors, of how the streamlined Olympic bid has already reduced the perceived costs of hosting the 2032 Games. There are also projections in document 3 that the Games will be at net zero costs to the region, by emphasizing that at least 80% of the Games venues are already established. Document 5 further contends that there are current public transport enhancements being made and so offer the anticipated scale and connectivity required to Games venues. Nevertheless, these documents are forecast figures based on prices at 2020 levels, with any rise in raw material costs such as sand or cement needed for the games make need to be factored in as the budget draws closer to the 2032 Games. It should also be emphasized that cost reduction/management can be a geopolitical tool for governments, especially when there could be at least another three election cycles before the 2032 Games arrive. This can be an important and yet convoluted landscape in a sporting, and high profile environment where national and state governments do not agree based on their political ideologies and differences (Snape 2021).

## Include sustainability in all aspects of the Olympic games

Sustainability was a common feature across the documents. While sustainability has been undertaken by several of the other previous editions of the Games (such as the use of public transport mechanisms), the Brisbane 2032 bid instead focuses on under-investigated aspects of socio-cultural sustainability. For instance, the Value Proposition Assessment (Document 4) identifies the importance of sustainable food to be part of the catering experience at the Games. This refers to the sourcing of locally or regionally produced food, which has three main benefits – One, ensuring that the food is fresh; Two, costs are kept low as food travels over shorter distances; Three, ensuring that food quality can be maintained with the strict food regulations in the country. Such efforts build on an emerging body of work surrounding the Olympics, and addresses growing user expectations for sustainable food ecosystems (Hori et al. 2020). Sustainable food for the Olympics also has a ripple effect on economic and environmental legacies, as they create jobs and support a more conscious form of agriculture, which are also at the heart of the IOC's directive for the Games to deliver on its sustainable sourcing goals, published in April 2019.

Another feature of the Brisbane 2032 bid documents is focused on sustainable housing. This aspect of sustainability is largely attributed to the London 2012 Olympics that designed and undertook urban redevelopment to support affordable housing options post-Games, among other initiatives (Humphry 2020; Smith 2014; Watt 2018). Affordability is also at the heart of the Olympic Movement and is exemplified by the IOC's US\$500 million sponsorship deal partnering with Airbnb for the next decade to provide a wider supply of accommodation pre-, and during the Games (Persio 2019). This alleviates the pressure on hotels and other service apartments due to the short supply and likely price hikes during the competition to cater to athletes, spectators, and other stakeholders. On the Value Proposition Assessment (Document 3) and the Feasibility Study (Document 1), there is the explicit mention that the partnership in Airbnb is actively being considered for the Brisbane 2032 Games, to complement the existing supply of accommodation types in and around the venues and the regions in which the Games will be hosted.

The significance of affordable housing is a key issue to Brisbane's growth masterplan as it continues to be perceived as one of Australia's most liveable cities (CUR 2018; Lynch 2015). After all, affordable housing is defined as the ability of individuals or groups to be able to have access to a dwelling within their standards of living (Abelson 2009). Therefore, the Olympic Movement in the Brisbane 2032 blueprint extends to vulnerable and marginalized groups in society that has a post-Games sustainable living legacy, offering fresh perspectives of how to address issues such as homelessness, as raised in the Committee for Brisbane Legacies paper (Document 5).

The Brisbane 2032 bid documents also embrace cultural sustainability in terms of advocating how the Olympic Games, and sport in broader terms, becomes a vehicle in the spirit of reconciliation the country, region, and city to its Indigenous and First Nations roots. The Value Proposition Assessment (Document 3), Feasibility Study (Document 1). The Committee for Brisbane Legacies paper (Document 5) goes further to present aspirational goals that the Brisbane 2032 Games will be the platform to celebrate how Indigenous and First Nations' knowledge is embedded into everyday lives, including appearing on wayfinding elements to educate residents and spectators on the rich heritage of the regions.

Scholarly literature on the Olympics and Indigenous matters have revealed very little insights, with arguably O'Bonsawin (2010) asserting the resistance to the Games at the 2010 Vancouver Games because of the contested land rights where the event was held. The fractious relationship with Indigenous sustainability again surfaced at the Sydney 2000 Olympics but was identified as a Games that brought Indigenous and non-Indigenous persons closer, where athletes such as Cathy Freeman winning her 200 m gold medal became a pivotal moment for Indigenous relationships in Australia (Gardiner 2003). The Indigenous movement gained momentum and was arguably the limelight of the successful 2018 Commonwealth Games on the Gold Coast (see O'Shea, Maxwell, and Stronach 2020), paving the way for the 2032 Brisbane Olympic bid to also take this element of cultural sustainability into the next decade and beyond. These objectives are built upon an ongoing narrative of reconciliation, where since the 2018 Commonwealth Games, a range of government initiatives have sought to further recognise and partner First Nations in terms of driving further momentum and outcomes to showcase Indigenous identities. Related to the Olympics, Indigenous business forums have been run to galvanize operators supporting the Games under the campaign 'Yarning2032', as well as the appointment of a First Nations person to the organizing committee for the 2032 Games (Farmer 2021; Linden 2021).

The Brisbane 2032 Olympic bid also cast light on demographic changes to the Australian landscape, and possibly elsewhere in the form of an ageing society. As such, this offers a point of departure from past Olympic editions that appeared to position sporting legacies for the younger generations, to design environments that would enable children and youth to have greater access to sporting participation (Bauman, Murphy, and Matsudo 2013; Veal, Toohey, and Frawley 2012). However, sporting legacies have been foregrounded in the 2032 Olympic bid because like many other developed societies, Brisbane experiences improvements to living standards and therefore population shifts towards an ageing society (Stone 2018). For this reason, the pursuit of active ageing as a state agenda has found its way onto the 2032 Bid documents, to reframe the Olympic Movement as a catalyst for sporting participation in the elderly, as evidenced in Documents 1, 3 and 5.

#### Reduce the cost and reinforce the flexibility of Olympic games management

The related bid documents allude to a range of mechanisms seeking to alleviate the prohibitive costs of hosting the 2032 Games, as well as demonstrate the dexterity of the organizing committee. This is evidenced by a focus on temporary venues, an area that gained traction since London 2012, because such makeshift infrastructure is demountable and repurposed elsewhere. In addition, documents 3 and 4 reveal the intent to decentralize Games venues in 2032, and also leverage on available facilities such as secondary Games villages on the Gold Coast and Sunshine Coast respectively. Document 1 also discusses the role of the sharing economy in areas such as ridesharing and short term rentals (e.g. Airbnb), that offer additional capacity requirements in transport and accommodation respectively. These are likewise aligned to the Agenda 2020 changes to support the Olympic Movement to become more cost-effective and less daunting for host destinations.

#### Maximize synergies with Olympic Movement stakeholders

The final aspect of the bid documents being analyzed investigates the maximization of synergies with other stakeholders. In this vein, the documents reiterate the need to have continuous dialogues with other sporting codes and associations to garner their support for the 2032 Games, and in turn, develop sporting legacies such as increasing women, youth and marginalized community participation in sport. There is also the indicative evidence to suggest a quadruple helix comprising governments, industry, residents and university scholars to foster innovative outcomes for the 2032 Games. Evidently, the success of the Games hinges on the ability of the organizing committee to canvas strong support to deliver the Olympic Movement and its corresponding outcomes.

All the same, it should be acknowledged that the findings presented in this section are projected strategies and actions seeking to realise the desired goals of the Brisbane 2032 bid and aligning these to the Olympic movement. As other scholars have argued, past Olympic bid documents do not always translate to the event, or post-event legacies. Nonetheless, the role of bid consultants – individuals or groups with significant experience in mega-event hosting and planning would be highly advantageous as they can then better inform the direction and timeliness of some of the proposed agenda items identified across relevant documents, as well as calling on the numerous stakeholders

to be involved, such as transport and accommodation providers (Lauermann 2016b; Muller 2015b).

### Conclusion, limitations, and future studies

In conclusion, this research sought to examine the preferred bid accorded to the Brisbane 2032 documentation to the research question:

What advantages accrue to a preferred candidate in terms of shaping the Olympic movement, especially in an Asia Pacific context?

The research revealed several advantages of a preferred candidate to shaping the Olympic movement. First, a longer lead time allows the potential host city or region to realize desired objectives from both sporting and non-sporting fraternities. Second, the preferred candidate motion offers a more closely aligned partnership between the IOC and the organizing committee, reducing the unnecessary time and resources from other competing bids knowing that there can only be one outright winner to hosting each edition of the Games. Third, the preferred bid allows each destination to consider legacies in a more holistic manner, customizing relevant points or areas (e.g., Indigenous culture) to allow for a more inclusive and consultative approach to be part of the Olympic conversation.

The research is not without its limitations. As a conceptual piece, it will require empirical data to validate the propositions identified in the paper. Likewise, the research is framed from the perspective of a bid that still requires elaboration and structure to win the rights to host the 2032 Summer Olympics. These limitations notwithstanding, the paper charts some avenues for future studies.

Future studies could conduct cross-site analysis of different regions and their level of support to host the 2032 Games in Brisbane. Another stream of work may investigate the longitudinal attitudes when the bid is officially awarded, and then in the lead up to the actual event. Finally, some scholars could approach various communities (minority groups, Indigenous populations) to explore if, and whether hosting of the Olympics enhances their national identities of being part of the Australian social fabric.

#### Disclosure statement

The author is a member of the Committee for Brisbane's Brisbane 2033: Olympics and Paralympics Taskforce, and contributed to the development of the Legacies Paper used in the manuscript.

#### **ORCID**

Aaron Tham (b) http://orcid.org/0000-0003-1408-392X

#### References

Abelson, Peter. 2009. "Affordable Housing: Concepts and Policies." Economic Papers: A Journal of Applied Economics and Policy 28 (1): 27-38. doi:10.1111/j.1759-3441.2009.00001.x.

Alberts, Heike. 2009. "Berlin's Failed Bid to Host the 2000 Summer Olympic Games: Urban Development and the Improvement of Sports Facilities." International Journal of Urban and Regional Research 33 (2): 502-516. doi:10.1111/j.1468-2427.2009.00847.x.

- Altukhov, Sergey, and John Nauright. 2018. "The New Sporting Cold War: Implications of the Russian Doping Allegations for International Relations and Sport." Sport in Society 21 (8): 1120-1136. doi:10.1080/17430437.2018.1442194.
- Arnold, Rachel, and Mustafa Sarkar. 2015. "Preparing Athletes and Teams for the Olympic Games: Experiences and Lessons Learned from the World's Best Sport Psychologists." International Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology 13 (1): 4-20. doi:10.1080/1612197X.2014.932827.
- Baade, Robert, and Victor Matheson. 2016. "Going for the Gold: The Economics of the Olympics." Journal of Economic Perspectives 30 (2): 201–218. doi:10.1257/jep.30.2.201.
- Bandyopadhyay, Kausik. 2014. "In Search of an Olympic Legacy: The Story of India's Failed Olympic Bid." Sport in Society 17 (5): 609–616. doi:10.1080/17430437.2013.834619.
- Bason, Tom, and Jonathan Grix. 2018. "Planning to Fail? Leveraging the Olympic Bid." Marketing *Intelligence & Planning* 36 (1): 138−151. doi:10.1108/MIP-06-2017-0106.
- Bauman, Adrian, Niamh Murphy, and Victor Matsudo. 2013. "Is a Population-Level Physical Activity Legacy of the London 2012 Olympics Likely?" Journal of Physical Activity & Health 10 (1): 1-4. doi:10.1123/jpah.10.1.1
- Berry, Jess. 2013. "A Uniform Approach? Designing Australian National Identity at the Sydney 2000 Olympic Games." Journal of Design History 26 (1): 86–103. doi:10.1093/jdh/eps016.
- Briese, Robyn. 2001. "Sustaining Sydney: The 'Green Olympics' from a Global Perspective." Urban Policy and Research 19 (1): 25-42. doi:10.1080/08111140108727861.
- Brownell, Susan. 2012. "Human Rights and the Beijing Olympics: Imagined Global Community and the Transnational Public Sphere." The British Journal of Sociology 63 (2): 306-327. doi:10.1111/ j.1468-4446.2012.01411.x
- Brynildsen, Kristin, and Milena Parent. 2021. "Test Events as Risk Management Tools in the Context of the Olympic Movement's Agenda 2020." Event Management 25 (2): 115-133. doi:10.3727/1525 99519X15506259856165.
- Carey, Meaghan, Daniel Mason, and Laura Misener. 2011. "Social Responsibility and the Competitive Bid Process for Major Sporting Events." Journal of Sport and Social Issues 35 (3): 246-263. doi:10.1177/2F0193723511416985.
- Cashman, Richard, and Rob Harris. 2012. The Australian Olympic Caravan from 2000 to 2012: A *Unique Olympic Events Industry*. Sydney: Walla Walla Press.
- Centre for Urban Research (CUR). 2018. "Creating liveable cities in Australia—A scorecard and priority recommendations for Brisbane." November. Accessed 29 March 2021. https://cur.org.au/ cms/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/brisbane-city-score-cards.pdf
- Chalkley, Brian, and Stephen Essex. 1999. "Sydney 2000: The 'Green Games'?" Geography 84 (4): 299-307. www.jstor.org/stable/40573335.
- Chen, Chwen, Cinzia Colapinto, and Qing Luo. 2012. "The 2008 Beijing Olympics Opening Ceremony: Visual Insights into China's Soft Power." Visual Studies 27 (2): 188-195. doi:10.1080/ 1472586X.2012.677252.
- Chu, Marus. 2016. "Chinese Cities Bid for the Winter Olympics: From Harbin's Failure to Beijing and Zhangjiakou's Success." Asia Pacific Journal of Sport and Social Science 5 (2): 120-131. doi:10.1080/21640599.2016.1193302.
- Contreras, Jose, and Alejandro Corvalan. 2014. "Olympic Games: No Legacy for Sports." Economics *Letters* 122 (2): 268–271. doi:10.1016/j.econlet.2013.12.006.
- Davison, Graeme. 1997. "Welcoming the World: The 1956 Olympic Games and the Re-Presentation of Melbourne." Australian Historical Studies 27 (109): 64-76. doi:10.1080/10314619708596043.
- Dodds, Mark, SUNY Cortland. 2016. "Revisiting the Salt Lake City Olympic Scandal: Would the Outcome Be Different Today?" CHOREGIA 12 (1): 1-14. doi:10.4127/ch.2015.0104.
- dos Santos, Gustavo, Jorge Goncalves, Beatriz Condessa, Fernando da Silva, and Marie Delaplace. 2021. "Olympic Charter Evolution Shaped by Urban Strategies and Stakeholder's Governance: From Pierre de Coubertin to the Olympic Agenda 2020." The International Journal of the History of Sport 38 (5): 545–568. doi:10.1080/09523367.2021.1947251.
- Elder, Catriona, Angela Pratt, and Cath Ellis. 2006. "Running Race: Reconciliation, Nationalism and the Sydney 2000 Olympic Games." International Review for the Sociology of Sport 41 (2): 181–200. doi:10.1177/2F1012690206075420.



- Farmer, Di. 2021. "Focus on Olympic growth during Indigenous Business Month in Toowoomba." Queensland Government, October 5. Accessed 25 October 2021. https://statements.qld.gov.au/ statements/93409
- Frawley, Stephen, and Kristine Toohey. 2009. "The Importance of Prior Knowledge: The Australian Olympic Committee and the Sydney 2000 Olympic Games." Sport in Society 12 (7): 947-966. doi:10.1080/17430430903053208.
- Gaffney, Christopher. 2013. "Between Discourse and Reality: The un-Sustainability of Mega-Event Planning." Sustainability 5 (9): 3926-3940. doi:10.3390/su5093926.
- Gao, Fangfang. 2010. "Politics/Nationalism Affect 2008 Olympics Coverage." Newspaper Research Journal 31 (4): 77-92. doi:10.1177/2F073953291003100408.
- Garcia, Beatriz. 2004. "Urban Regeneration, Arts Programming and Major Events." International Journal of Cultural Policy 10 (1): 103-118. doi:10.1080/1028663042000212355.
- Gardiner, Greg. 2003. "Running for Country—Australian Print Media Representation of Indigenous Athletes in the 27th Olympiad." Journal of Sport & Social Issues 27 (3): 233-260. doi:10.1177/ 0193732503255476.
- Grohmann, Karolos. 2017. "Olympics: IOC crowns Paris 2024, Los Angeles 2028 in unique double." Reuters, September 14. Accessed 29 March 2021. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-olympicsioc-idUSKCN1BO2D1
- Haugen, Heidi. 2005. "Time and Space in Beijing's Olympic Bid." Norsk Geografisk Tidsskrift— Norwegian Journal of Geography 59 (3): 217-227. doi:10.1080/00291950500228238.
- Hautbois, Christopher, Milena Parent, and Benoit Seguin. 2012. "How to Win a Bid for Major Sporting Events? A Stakeholder Analysis of the 2018 Olympic Winter Games French Bid." Sport Management Review 15 (3): 263–275. doi:10.1016/j.smr.2012.01.002.
- Hevisi, Bryant. 2021. "Premier and Minister for the Olympics': Annastacia Palaszczuk's additional role ahead of Brisbane 2032 games." Sky News, October 7. Accessed 25 October 2021. https:// www.skynews.com.au/australia-news/politics/premier-and-minister-for-the-olympics-annastacia-palaszczuks-additional-role-ahead-of-brisbane-2032-games/news-story/284eb2a7c29d-9491de1e2278e4b519a3
- Hiller, Harry. 2000. "Mega-Events, Urban Boosterism and Growth Strategies: An Analysis of the Objectives and Legitimations of the Cape Town 2004 Olympic Bid." International Journal of *Urban and Regional Research* 24 (2): 439–458. doi:10.1111/1468-2427.00256.
- Holmes, Tracey. 2020. "Queensland Government, AOC move to advance Brisbane 2032 Olympics bid, as China's Chengdu-Chongqing looms as key rival." ABC News, December 7. Accessed 29 March 2021. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-12-07/brisbane-2032-bid-to-ramp-up-pressure-for-early-olympic-decision/12957404
- Hori, Juri, Hiroki Wakamatsu, Tsutom Miyata, and Yoshioki Oozeki. 2020. "Has the Consumers Awareness of Sustainable Seafood Been Growing in Japan? Implications for Promoting Sustainable Consumerism at the Tokyo 2020 Olympics and Paralympics." Marine Policy 115 (May): 103851. doi:10.1016/j.marpol.2020.103851.
- Housel, Teresa. 2007. "Australian Nationalism and Globalization: Narratives of the Nation in the 2000 Sydney Olympics' Opening Ceremony." Critical Studies in Media Communication 24 (5): 446-461. doi:10.1080/07393180701695348.
- Hu, Richard, and Ian Henry. 2016. "The Development of the Olympic Narrative in Chinese Elite Sport Discourse from Its First Successful Olympic Bid to the post-Beijing Games Era." The International *Journal of the History of Sport* 33 (12): 1427-1448. doi:10.1080/09523367.2017.1284818.
- Humphry, Debbie. 2020. "From Residualisation to Individualization? Social Tenants' Experiences in post-Olympics East Village." Housing, Theory and Society 37 (4): 458-480. doi:10.1080/14036096. 2019.1633400.
- Kassens-Noor, Eva. 2016. "From Ephemeral Planning to Permanent Urbanism: An Urban Planning Theory of Mega-Events." *Urban Planning* 1 (1): 41–54. doi:10.17645/up.v1i1.532.
- Kassens-Noor, Eva, and John Lauermann. 2017. "How to Bid Better for the Olympics: A Participatory Mega-Event Planning Strategy for Local Legacies." Journal of the American Planning Association 83 (4): 335-345. doi:10.1080/01944363.2017.1361857.

- Kavetsos, Georgios, and Stefan Szymanski. 2009. "From the Olympics to the Grassroots: What Will London 2012 Mean for Sport Funding and Participation in Britain?" Public Policy Research 16 (3): 192-196. doi:10.1111/j.1744-540X.2009.00580.x.
- Kidd, Bruce. 2013. "The Global Sporting Legacy of the Olympic Movement." Sport in Society 16 (4): 491-502. doi:10.1080/17430437.2013.785760.
- Kim, Ari, Moonhoon Choi, and Kyriaki Kaplanidou. 2015. "The Role of the Media in Enhancing People's Perception of Hosting a Mega Sport Event: The Case of Pyeongchang's Winter Olympics Bids." International Journal of Sport Communication 8 (1): 68-86. doi:10.1123/IJSC.2014-0046.
- Kozlowska, Malgorzata. 2014. "Future of Winter Olympic Games in the Context of Ongoing Application Process to Host Winter Olympic Games 2022." Current Issues of Tourism Research 4 (2): 27–37. http://citr.up.krakow.pl/article/view/2131/1857.
- Larson, James, and Nancy Rivenburgh. 1991. "A Comparative Analysis of Australian, US, and British Telecasts of the Seoul Olympic Opening Ceremony." Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media 35 (1): 75-94. doi:10.1080/08838159109364103.
- Lauermann, John. 2016a. "Temporary Projects, Durable Outcomes: Urban Development through Failed Olympic Bids?" Urban Studies 53 (9): 1885-1901. doi:10.1177/0042098015585460.
- Lauermann, John. 2016b. "Boston's Olympic Bid and the Evolving Urban Politics of Event-Led Development." Urban Geography 37 (2): 313-321. doi:10.1080/02723638.2015.1072339.
- Law, Christopher. 2004. "Manchester's Bid for the Millennium Olympic Games." Geography 79 (3): 222-231. www.jstor.org/stable/40572576.
- Lee, Jongsoo, and Hyunsun Yoon. 2017. "Narratives of the Nation in the Olympic Opening Ceremonies: Comparative Analysis of Beijing 2008 and London 2012." Nations and Nationalism 23 (4): 952–969. doi:10.1111/nana.12318.
- Lenskyj, Helen. 1998. "Sport and Corporate Environmentalism: The Case of the Sydney Olympics." International Review for the Sociology of Sport 33 (4): 341-354. doi:10.1177/ 2F101269098033004002.
- Leopkey, Becca, Paul Salisbury, and Cem Tinaz. 2021. "Examining Legacies of Unsuccessful Olympic Bids: Evidence from a Cross-Case Analysis." *Journal of Global Sport Management* 6 (3): 264–291. doi:10.1080/24704067.2019.1604072.
- Linden, Julian. 2021. "Tokyo Olympics: Indigenous athletes to be guaranteed seats on top table of Athlete's Commission." The Daily Telegraph, May 8. Accessed 25 October 2021. https://www.dailytelegraph.com.au/sport/olympics/tokyo-olympics-indigenous-athletes-to-be-guaranteedseats-on-top-table-of-athletes-commission/news-story/22a415e8264fed0ca603205484134475
- Lynch, Bevan. 2015. "Creative thinking is the key." Choose Brisbane, March. Accessed 29 March 2021. https://www.choosebrisbane.com.au/invest/brisbane-economic-series/articles/creativethinking-a-key-to-making-brisbane-more-liveable?sc lang=en-au
- MacAloon, John. 2016. "Agenda 2020 and the Olympic Movement." Sport in Society 19 (6): 767-785. doi:10.1080/17430437.2015.1119960.
- Mackay, Clare. 2012. "Back the Bid": The London Olympic Bid Committee and the Sun Newspaper." Journal of Sport and Social Issues 36 (4): 410-421. doi:10.1177/2F0193723512455922.
- Maennig, Wolfgang, and Christopher Vierhaus. 2017. "Winning the Olympic Host City Election: Key Success Factors." Applied Economics 49 (31): 3086-3099. doi:10.1080/00036846.2016.1254339.
- Magdalinski, Tara. 2000. "The Reinvention of Australia for the Sydney 2000 Olympic Games." The International Journal of the History of Sport 17 (2-3): 305-322. doi:10.1080/09523360008714138.
- Mark, David. 2021. "There are plenty of reasons to be cheerful for the potential Brisbane 2032 Olympics." ABC News, February 27. Accessed 29 March 2021. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2021-02-27/brisbane-2032-olympic-games-six-reasons-to-be-cheerful/13197312
- Mason, Daniel, Lucie Thibault, and Laura Misener. 2006. "An Agency-Theory Perspective on Corruption in Sport: The Case of the International Olympic Committee." Journal of Sport Management 20 (1): 52-73. doi:10.1123/jsm.20.1.52.
- Matthey, James. 2021. "Leaked press release raises awkward questions for Brisbane Olympics bid." News.com.au, July 22. Accessed 25 October 2021. https://www.news.com.au/sport/olympics/ leaked-press-release-raises-awkward-questions-for-brisbane-olympics-bid/news-story/ 87b2255e7e133a46aa9e2eb8451e5780



- McManus, Phil. 2004. "Writing the Palimpsest, Again: Rozelle Bay and the Sydney 2000 Olympic Games." Urban Policy and Research 22 (2): 157-167. doi:10.1080/0811114042000229627.
- Min, Doosik, and Yujeong Choi. 2019. "Sport Cooperation in Divided Korea: An Overstated Role of Sport Diplomacy in South Korea." Sport in Society 22 (8): 1382-1395. doi:10.1080/17430437.2018. 1536120.
- Moore, Tony. 2021. "On a wing and a fare: Air taxis 'are coming' to Queensland." Brisbane Times, October 14. Accessed 25 October 2021. https://www.brisbanetimes.com.au/national/queensland/ on-a-wing-and-a-fare-air-taxis-are-coming-to-queensland-20211013-p58zrx.html
- Morgan, Liam. 2019. "Significant changes to Olympic bid process approved by IOC session." Inside the Games, June 26. Accessed 29 March 2021. https://www.insidethegames.biz/articles/1081246/ significant-changes-to-olympic-bid-process-approved-by-ioc-session
- Muller, Martin. 2015a. "What Makes an Event a Mega-Event? Definitions and Sizes." Leisure Studies 34 (6): 627-642. doi:10.1080/02614367.2014.993333.
- Muller, Martin. 2015b. "(Im-)Mobile Policies: Why Sustainability Went Wrong in the 2014 Olympics in Sochi." European Urban and Regional Studies 22 (2): 191-209. doi:10.1177/ 2F0969776414523801.
- Nancarrow, Dan. 2012. "Brisbane '92: The Olympic Games that never were." The Sydney Morning Herald, July 27. Accessed 29 March 2021. https://www.smh.com.au/sport/brisbane-92-the-olympic-games-that-never-were-20120726-22uuy.html
- Nicoliello, Mario. 2021. "The New Agenda 2020+5 and the Future Challenges for the Olympic Movement." Athens Journal of SPORTS 8 (2): 121–140. doi:10.30958/ajspo.8-2-2.
- O'Bonsawin, Christine. 2010. "No Olympics on Stolen Native Land: Contesting Olympic Narratives and Asserting Indigenous Rights within the Discourse of the 2010 Vancouver Games." Sport in Society 13 (1): 143–156. doi:10.1080/17430430903377987.
- O'Shea, Michelle, Hazel Maxwell, and Megan Stronach. 2020. "Reconciliatory Action and the Gold Coast Commonwealth Games: Inclusion for Indigenous Australian Women?" Sporting Traditions 37 (2): 71–91. https://eprints.utas.edu.au/35501/.
- Oliver, Robert. 2011. "Toronto's Olympic Aspirations: A Bid for the Waterfront." Urban Geography 32 (6): 767-787. doi:10.2747/0272-3638.32.6.767.
- Panja, Tariq. 2021. "The helpful hand guiding Brisbane's Olympic victory." The New York Times, July 21. Accessed 25 October 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/07/21/sports/olympics/olympicsbrisbane-2032-john-coates.html
- Persio, Sofia. 2019. "Airbnb signs '\$500 Million' Olympic sponsorship ahead of IPO." Forbes, November 11. Accessed 29 March 2021. https://www.forbes.com/sites/sofialottopersio/2019/11/18/airbnb-olympic-partnership-ahead-ipo/?sh=340b69d757a1
- Persson, Christer. 2002. "The Olympic Games Site Decision." Tourism Management 23 (1): 27-36. doi:10.1016/S0261-5177(01)00060-7.
- Poast, Paul. 2007. "Winning the Bid: Analyzing the International Olympic Committee's Host City Selections." International Interactions 33 (1): 75-95. doi:10.1080/03050620601157470.
- Rinehart, Robert. 1996. "Fists Flew and Blood Flowed: Symbolic Resistance and International Response in Hungarian Water Polo at the Melbourne Olympics, 1956." Journal of Sport History 23 (2): 120–139. https://www.jstor.org/stable/43609988.
- Rivenburgh, Nancy. 2002. "The Olympic Games: Twenty-First Century Challenges as a Global Media Event." Sport in Society 5 (3): 32-50. doi:10.1080/911094208.
- Rowe, David. 2012. "The Bid, the Lead-up, the Event and the Legacy: Global Cultural Politics and Hosting the Olympics." The British Journal of Sociology 63 (2): 285-305. doi:10.1111/j. 1468-4446.2012.01410.x
- Scherer, Jay. 2011. "Olympic Villages and Large-Scale Urban Development: Crises of Capitalism, Deficits of Democracy?" Sociology 45 (5): 782-797. doi:10.1177/2F0038038511413433.
- Schnitzer, Martin, and Lukas Haizinger. 2019. "Does the Olympic Agenda 2020 Have the Power to Create a New Olympic Heritage? An Analysis for the 2026 Winter Olympic Games Bid." Sustainability 11 (2): 442. doi:10.3390/su11020442.
- Schnitzer, Martin, Janette Walde, Sabrina Scheiber, Roman Nagiller, and Gottfried Tappeiner. 2019. "Does the Young Residents' Experience with the Youth Olympic Games Influence the Support for

- Staging the Olympic Games?" Tourism Management Perspectives 30 (April): 220-231. doi:10.1016/j.tmp.2019.03.002.
- Searle, Glen. 2002. "Uncertain Legacy: Sydney's Olympic Stadiums." European Planning Studies 10 (7): 845-860. doi:10.1080/0965431022000013257.
- Shimizu, Satoshi. 2014. "Tokyo—Bidding for the Olympics and the Discrepancies of Nationalism." The International Journal of the History of Sport 31 (6): 601-617, doi:10.1080/09523367.2013.878501.
- Smith, Andrew. 2014. "De-Risking East London: Olympic Regeneration Planning 2000-2012." European Planning Studies 22 (9): 1919-1939. doi:10.1080/09654313.2013.812065.
- Snape, Jack. 2021. "Billion-dollar Gabba redevelopment that 'almost lost' 2032 Games bid at heart of new Olympics funding fight." ABC News, September 11. Accessed 25 October 2021. https://www. abc.net.au/news/2021-09-11/brisbane-olympics-2032-gabba-redevelopment-funding/ 100453934
- Stone, Lucy. 2018. "Queensland's ageing population to place increasing pressure on health system." Brisbane Times, November 15. Accessed 29 March 2021. https://www.brisbanetimes.com.au/national/queensland/queensland-s-ageing-population-to-place-increasing-pressure-on-healthsystem-20181114-p50g1x.html
- Strittmatter, Anna-Maria. 2016. "Defining a Problem to Fit the Solution: A Neo-Institutional Explanation for Legitimising the Bid for the 2016 Lillehammer Winter Youth Olympic Games." International Journal of Sport Policy and Politics 8 (3): 421-437. doi:10.1080/19406940.2016.1138990.
- Strohmayer, Ulf. 2013. "Non-Events and Their Legacies: Parisian Heritage and the Olympics That Never Were." International Journal of Heritage Studies 19 (2): 186-202. doi:10.1080/13527258. 2012.669391.
- Swart, Kamilla, and Urmilla Bob. 2004. "The Seductive Discourse of Development: The Cape Town 2004 Olympic Bid." Third World Quarterly 25 (7): 1311–1324. doi:10.1080/014365904200281294.
- Thorpe, Holly, and Belinda Wheaton. 2019. "The Olympic Games, Agenda 2020 and Action Sports: The Promise, Politics and Performance of Organisational Change." International Journal of Sport Policy and Politics 11 (3): 465-483. doi:10.1080/19406940.2019.1569548.
- Tomlinson, Alan. 2014. "Olympic Legacies: Recurrent Rhetoric and Harsh Realities." Contemporary Social Science 9 (2): 137-158. doi:10.1080/21582041.2014.912792.
- van Dijk, Terry, and Gerd Weitkamp. 2014. "Power in Dreams? The Spatial Effects of Chicago's Failed Olympic Bid." International Planning Studies 19 (2): 111-131. doi:10.1080/13563475.2013. 830681.
- Veal, A., Kristine Toohey, and Stephen Frawley. 2012. "The Sport Participation Legacy of the Sydney 2000 Olympic Games and Other International Sporting Events Hosted in Australia." Journal of Policy Research in Tourism, Leisure and Events 4 (2): 155-184. doi:10.1080/19407963.2012.662619.
- Watt, Paul. 2018. "Gendering the Right to Housing in the City: Homeless Female Lone Parents in post-Olympics, Austerity East London." Cities 76 (June): 43-51. doi:10.1016/j.cities.2017.04.005.
- Westcott, Ben, and Homero De la Fuente. 2021. "Brisbane is the 'preferred host' for 2032 Olympics, IOC announces." CNN, February 25. Accessed 29 March 2021. https://edition.cnn. com/2021/02/25/sport/australia-brisbane-olympics-2032-intl-hnk/index.html
- Wood, Jeremy, and Samuel Meng. 2020. "The Economic Impacts of the 2018 Winter Olympics." Tourism Economics: 135481662092157. doi:10.1177/2F1354816620921577.
- Zeng, Guojun, Frank Go, and Christian Kolmer. 2011. "The Impact of International TV Media Coverage of the Beijing Olympics 2008 on China's Media Image Formation: A Media Content Analysis Perspective." International Journal of Sports Marketing and Sponsorship 12 (4): 39–56. doi:10.1108/IJSMS-12-04-2011-B004.